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 Newsletter of the 

Kirkwood–Webster Groves Branch 
Founded April 1971 ~ 

2021-2022, No. 5, February 2022 

"AAUW advances gender equity for women and girls through research, education, and advocacy.” 
AAUW is open to graduates who hold the associate, baccalaureate, or higher degree from a qualified college or university. 

The Kirkwood-Webster Groves 
Branch of AAUW supports the full 
range of the AAUW mission through 
its monthly program meetings, spe-
cial interest groups, and public out-
reach events, by engaging in social 
action, collaborating with local or-
ganizations and educational institu-
tions regarding AAUW topics, and 
supporting area young women and 
girls directly. We are one of five  
branches in the St. Louis, MO, area 
that comprise the AAUW Metro St 
Louis Interbranch Council (IBC). 

Branch Officers, 2021-2022 
Co-President: 
Jeanne Webdell 
573-751-0943 
jeannewebdell@gmail.com  
 

Co-President: 
Marsha Koch 
314-651-0321 
mkwkoch@outlook.com  
 

Program Vice President: 
Chris Nobbe 
314-323-0053 
nobbechristine@gmail.com 
 

Membership Vice President: 
Deb McWard 
314-607-2908 
debmcward@earthlink.net 
 

Finance Vice President: 
Carol Davis McDonald 
636-227-0511 
davis-mcdonald@outlook.com 
 

Secretary: 
Lynne Roney 
314-223-3426 
lynneroney@sbcglobal.net    
 

K-WG:  http://kwg-mo.aauw.net 
IBC:  http://stlouis-ibc.aauw.net 
State:  www.aauw-mo.aauw.net 
National:  www.aauw.org 
Facebook: AAUWKWG 
Click here to join our FB group 

 Thursday, February 17, 2022 

 

6:45 - networking 
7:00 - meeting 

 
Link to the Zoom room:  https://us02web.zoom.us/j/3041753234 

 
 
 

Our February 17 meeting will focus on DEI: Diversity, Equity, Inclusion.  Kay 
Meyer will lead the discussion by providing background and vocabulary. 
Then, we will use a self-
evaluation form to audit our 
branch.  Finally, our discussion 
will explore why we think DEI is 
important and things we can do 
to promote it and possibly con-
vince others.  Join us for an in-
depth discussion about a signifi-
cant topic.  

You are invited to log in early at 
6:45 pm for networking, and 
the meeting will officially begin 
at 7:00.  If you come early, we 
will be informally sharing our 
thoughts on the most influen-
tial African American women, 
currently or in the past.  To get the conversation started, I assert that the 
"Hidden Figures" women were the most influential.  Come hear my reasons 
on February 17! 

As  in other professions, women are under-represented and 
undervalued in the art world.  Only a third of artists repre-

sented by commercial galleries are women, and women working in 
arts professions are paid on average 74 cents to every dollar paid to 
men.  This is what motivates AAUW to host an annual art contest—to 
give women artists the attention they deserve. 
 

Entries for the 2022 art contest were open from January 5 to January 31.  Voting will be 
open from February 2 to February 16.  The six winning entries will be featured in a collec-
tion of notecards mailed to AAUW members in the spring!  St. Louis area AAUW members 
have submitted artwork, so be sure to look for them. 

mailto:nobbechristine@gmail.com
mailto:jeannewebdell@gmail.com
mailto:mkwkoch@outlook.com
http://kwg-mo.aauw.net/
http://kwg-mo.aauw.net/
http://stlouis-ibc.aauw.net/
http://stlouis-ibc.aauw.net/
http://www.aauwmo.org/
http://www.aauwmo.org/
http://www.aauw.org/
http://www.aauw.org
https://www.facebook.com/groups/327845301018040/?source_id=278939135887541
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/3041753234
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“Swing Into Spring”  

March 26, 2022 
IBC Luncheon! 

 
The IBC planning committee is really looking forward to seeing you at the in-person IBC Spring Luncheon at    
Catering To You in Florissant (map) on Saturday, March 26, starting at 11:30 am.  Registration is now open for 
this elegant, sit-down, hot buffet luncheon where we will celebrate our five Barbara Lackritz Honorees and be 
entertained by The Queens of Swing.  A registration flyer is at the end of this newsletter and on the IBC Website.  
Show your support for our Barbara Lackritz Honorees! 
 

Joyce Katz, Ballwin-Chesterfield 
Carolyn Herkstroetter, Ferguson-Florissant 
Jeanne Webdell, Kirkwood-Webster Groves  

Pam Kulp, St. Charles  
Sue Barley, St. Louis  

 
Enjoy the Entertainment . . . The Queens of Swing, reminiscent of female swing bands of the 1940s, are dedicat-
ed to restoring the forgotten history of these bands.  Over a hundred of these bands responded to the skyrock-
eting American demand for swing during World War II.  With many young men in military service, female musi-
cians took up the slack and provided live music during the stressful years of World War II.  In so doing, they pro-
vided diversion, comfort, and social contact through music and dance.  As they performed, the bands engaged in 
quiet social revolution and taught people how to be together. 
 
AAUW thanks The Queens of Swing for continuing to provide great music as they fight to 
keep alive the artistic contributions of female bands to American history. 
     
Contribute to IBC and NCCWSL . . . Fundraising this year will generate funds in several ways:  
 

 If you can’t attend but want to donate, please feel free to send in your registration  
form with a direct donation. All amounts are appreciated!! 

 

 At the event itself we will have a Gift Card raffle. These will reflect themes chosen 
by the branches, with six chances total to win gift cards to interesting, fun, or tasty places.  

 

 We will have a 50-50 raffle – always a crowd pleaser!  
 

 New this year, you will be able to purchase a “piece of the NCCWSL”  
scholarship funding puzzle by choosing to donate an amount that covers spe-
cific expenses such as money for one meal or the cost of air fare.  You can help 
complete the puzzle! 

 
Enjoy the Open Hot Buffet . . . A hot buffet luncheon will be served with Roasted 
Top Round of Beef Au Jus, Mushroom Herb Chicken Breast, Scalloped Potatoes, Homestyle Green Beans, Garden 
Salad, Rolls, drinks, and dessert. 
 
Plan to arrive by 11:30 am to check out the many donation opportunities before luncheon is served at noon.  
About 12:45 we will begin presentation of our Barbara Lackritz Honorees followed by the marvelous music of 
The Queens of Swing.  The luncheon will wrap up about 2:30 following raffle drawings, announcements, and pic-
tures. 

For more information, contact:  Deb McWard (debmcward@earthlink.net or 314-607-2908). 

https://www.google.com/maps/place/12775+New+Halls+Ferry+Road,+Florissant,+MO+63033/@38.7905807,-90.2875339,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x87df483989024003:0xa0e77e3de33b7ed4!8m2!3d38.7905807!4d-90.2853452
https://stlouis-ibc.aauw.net/
mailto:debmcward@earthlink.net
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Debbie McWard 
Membership Chair 

  
Welcome two more members 
to our branch.  
 

CHARLOTTE PARSONS 
 

If you have been involved with AAUW for a while, 
you’ve probably heard Charlotte’s name.  She has 
done about everything in AAUW before moving here 
from Jefferson City, where she has been branch pres-
ident for close to 20 years.  When I asked her for a 
list of accomplishments, she came up with entrepre-
neur and small business owner; piano and voice 
teacher; licensed health insurer and independent 
contractor, assistant to elderly with Medicare issues; 
kindergarten teacher; GED teacher in the Missouri 
Department of Corrections at Church Farms and Tip-
ton. 
 

She has many stories to tell about her work at the 
prisons.  A conclusion she came to was that a high 
proportion of learning disabilities exist in the prison 
population, no doubt because they had already expe-
rienced difficulties with traditional learning.  No 
doubt we could spend a whole program listening to 
her.  Her husband put it best: “Your stories from 
there are different from your kindergarten stories.” 
 

Charlotte holds a B.A. in Elementary Education from 
the University of Iowa as well as a Bachelor of Music 
in Vocal Performance from the University of Nebras-
ka at Omaha. She has been a proud member of 
AAUW for close to 50 years.   
 

Among the achievements she lists is being married to 
the same man for 52 years.  We had the opportunity 
to meet Richard L. Parsons at the History Museum in 
December. They moved back to St. Louis to be closer 
to family.  They have two grown daughters, a beauti-
ful grandson, and a twin niece and nephew.  
 

Charlotte attended our Anniversary Celebration in 
October and became a dual member on the spot. 
 

JULIE MOYER 
 

What an interesting biography Julie sent for her in-
troduction to the branch. I hope we can keep up with 
her. It would be pointless to change what she wrote. 
 

“I grew up in Webster Groves and went to Loyola 
University in Chicago for my undergraduate degree in 

 

(continued on page 4) 

From the Co-Presidents 
Jeanne Webdell and Marsha Koch 
 

AAUW Mission:  To advance gender equity for women and girls 
through research, education, and advocacy. 
 

AAUW Vision:  Equity for all. 
 

AAUW Values:  Nonpartisan.  Fact-based.  Integrity. Inclusion and 
intersectionality. 
 
 

The AAUW MO Star Award 
Every year AAUW of Missouri 
recognizes branches who 
align their work with the 
AAUW national and state 
strategic plans and initiatives 
that foster AAUW’s mission.  All successes (large and small, 
few and many) are important for achieving AAUW’s mis-
sion.  There are 10 focus areas, and a star is awarded for 
meeting the requirements of each area.  Based on our branch 
activities from April 1 through March 31, Kirkwood-Webster 
has consistently earned 10 stars.  You can see the Star Award 
application, stored on the AAUW MO website, by clicking 
here. 

This year the state developed an Action Plan to guide branch-
es in planning programs and activities; our board spent hours 
reviewing the plan and adopted it as our Action Plan.  Our 
main goals in the four areas of action are: 

 Education and Training - Champion equal-access educa-
tion, emphasizing STEM, and ensure education at every 
level is free from sex discrimination. 

 Economic Security - Shrink the gender pay gap and bol-
ster inclusive career pathways for women in skills and 
training. 

 Leadership - Expand the number of women in leadership, 
particularly in STEM. 

 Governance & Sustainability - Continually improve and 
practice governance that emphasizes inclusion.  Work to 
enhance our financial sustainability by increasing and 
diversifying revenue. 

Each goal in the Action Plan offers detailed suggestions for 
addressing these challenges as well as meeting the require-
ments of the AAUW MO Star Award; we have already com-
pleted some of the tasks required in each category.  AAUW 
has a similar award program, the Five-Star National Recogni-
tion Program; learn more about it here. The board is consid-
ering applying for this award.  If you are interested in help-
ing with this project, please contact Jeanne Webdell or  
Marsha Koch. 

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Faauw-mo.aauw.net%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ca90cc0b9a8e843fa672208d9e1074f16%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637788243776810515%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzI
https://aauw-mo.aauw.net/files/2021/07/Star-Award-BR-Action-Plan-2021-22-FINAL-7-15-21-PDF.pdf
https://www.aauw.org/resources/member/initiatives/5-star-program/
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(continued from page 3) 
 

nursing.  I had a lot of different interests in nursing and 
ended up working in public health and pediatric hospi-
tals, and ultimately decided to pursue more education 
in public health.  My interests were more global than 
local health though, so I took a big leap and attended 
the University of Sydney’s Masters of International Pub-
lic Health program. However, I was not done with Aus-
tralia when my master’s program was complete!  I con-
tinued working in Melbourne for a couple of years and 
was in Australia for about four and a half years total 
before moving back to St. Louis.  I worked in public 
health and clinical research locally before ending up at 
the Human Research Protection Office at Washington 
University, where I am currently employed.   
 

I am an educator for investigators and research teams 
conducting human subjects research at WU.  It is end-
lessly interesting and gratifying. 
 

I am an aunt to four nephews, ages 9, 8, 5 and 5. My 
partner Dave has two kids in the WGSD, although my 
heart truly belongs to my 12-ish year old beagle named 
Darrell (who does not have another brother Darrell). My 
favorite show ever is The Mary Tyler Moore Show, 
which I only watched for the first time in 2021.  I love 
reading books with women protagonists, eating spicy 
foods, and figuring out how to make the world a better 
place with the privilege I have been afforded.”  

GREENWOOD CEMETERY - PART OF THE 

VOTES FOR WOMEN TRAIL PROJECT  

The Votes for Women Trail project is underway with 31 
sites already in Missouri.  It is eye opening to review 
some of the efforts women 
made over 100 years ago to 
obtain the right to vote for 
women and to work for equity 
for all people.  Among the regis-
tered sites is Greenwood Cem-
etery located at 6571 St. Louis 
Avenue, Hillsdale, MO 63121.  
Buried there are three African 
American suffragists:  Mary Al-
ice Ford Pitts, Maria L. Harrison, and Arsania Williams.  
Pat Shores, the coordinator of the Trail Project for 
AAUW MO, submitted this information about Mary Al-
ice Ford Pitts to the history site project:  
 

African American Suffragist Mary Alice Ford Pitts played 
a leading role in many St. Louis community organiza-
tions.  She was an educator, a temperance worker, a  

club organizer, and a woman before her time.  She was 
president of the St. Louis Colored Orphans’ Home and the 
Harper Women’s Christian Temperance Union that worked 
tirelessly to raise the funds to provide a safe place for or-
phaned black children at 1427 N. 12th Street.  She helped 
to start the Phyllis Wheatley YWCA for women and girls of 
color and was a founding member of the Missouri Colored 
Women’s Club in 1900.   
 

Mary Alice Ford Pitts attended the National Association of 
Colored Women gathering in Boston as a delegate of the 
Women’s Club, the Harper Women’s Christian Temperance 
Union and the citizens of St. Louis.  As one of the speakers 
at the first convention of the National Federation of Afro-
American Women in Washington D.C., she said, “..we en-
tertain every difference of opinion and belief, we are 
suffragists and anti-suffragist, temperance and anti-
temperance...women should remain undaunted in the 
midst of calamity and stand shoulder to shoulder, singly 
and together.”   
 

Certainly the life of Mary Alice Ford Pitts speaks to us to-
day.  If you are interested in the project, contact:  Jeanne 
Webdell (jeannewebdell@gmail.com or 573.754.0943).  
 
Greenwood Cemetery, which is 31.85 acres, is listed on 
the National Register of Historic Places.  It is the final rest-
ing place for over 50,000 African-Americans.  Herman 
Krueger established Greenwood Cemetery in 1874 after 
resigning his position as superintendent of St. Peter’s Cem-
etery on Lucas and Hunt Road.  He was able to envision 
the need - and potential profitability - of a private black 
cemetery.  Greenwood was the first commercial burial 
ground for area African Americans.   
 

In August of 2020, a 
special service was 
held at Greenwood 
Cemetery commem-
orating the actions 
of Mary Alice Ford 
Pitts, Maria L. Harri-
son, and Arsania 
Williams.  (Other 
suffragists may be 
buried at Green-
wood as well.) 
Speakers included 
AAUW MO’s presi-
dent-elect Karen B. Francis, who 
coordinated the event.  Also speak-
ing were Shelley Morris, Green-
wood treasurer, and Etta Daniels, 
Greenwood historian.                              (continued on page 5) 

 

“...women should 
remain undaunted 
in the midst of ca-
lamity and stand 
shoulder to shoul-
der, singly and to-
gether.”   
Mary Alice Ford Pitts 

Pictured above is a memo-
rial for Harriet Robinson 
Scott, who with her hus-
band Dred Scott, sued for 
freedom from slavery. 
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AAUW METRO ST LOUIS  
INTERBRANCH COUNCIL (IBC) 

The AAUW St. Louis Metro Interbranch Council (IBC) con-
sists of representatives from each of the St. Louis AAUW 
branches.  The following officers from each branch are 
voting members of IBC:  president, program vice president, 
membership vice president, and a member at large. All 
members are invited to attend meetings (quarterly, fourth 
Tuesday of August, November, February, and May) and 
participate in IBC activities, which include:   
• Planning the Spring Fling luncheon fundraiser 

• Sponsoring a student to attend the National Conference 
for College Women Student Leaders (NCCWSL)  

• Co-sponsoring the International Lecture Series held at 
the Ethical Society building 

• Sponsoring the İAdelante! book group  
• Awarding the Barbara Lackritz Service Awards 
 

The next IBC meeting will be February 22, 2022, at 7 pm via 
Zoom.  All members are welcome to attend.  A link will be 
sent to you upon request. 

IBC ¡ADELANTE! BOOK 
GROUP  

 

This group meets in September, Octo-
ber, and January through May to dis-
cuss books written from diverse per-
spectives.   

 
Where:     Currently via Zoom 
When:   1:30 pm the 4th Thursday of the month in October, 

January, February, March, April, May 

Contact: Contact Deb McWard (314-607-2908) for sign-up  
                  Send suggestions for book selection titles/authors 

to Teri Brecht tebrecht@yahoo.com 
 

Feb 24             (1)  Clark and Division by Naomi Hirahara 
         (Japanese American family relocated to  
         1944 Chicago after WWII incarceration in  
         internment camp) - and (2) It’s Your World   
         by Chelsea Clinton (environment) 

2022 International Relations Lecture Series 
 

Sponsored by the American Association of University Women 
(AAUW) & the Tuesday Women’s Association (TWA) of the Eth-
ical Society of St. Louis, 9001 Clayton Road, St. Louis, MO 
63117. 
 

Want to know more 
about cultural & political 
changes around the 
world?  Here’s your 
chance! The TWA and 
AAUW invite you to learn from experts about the most 
critical issues affecting our global community.  Annually, 
for 93 years, this Series has put a spotlight on forces driv-
ing world news events.  Lectures are free & open to the 
public. Donations are gratefully accepted. 
 

Each meeting will begin promptly at 10:45 the 2nd Tues-
day of the month, January through April.  The public is 
cordially invited.  There is no fee, but all contributions are 
greatly appreciated.  The 45-50 minute lecture will be fol-
lowed by a question and answer period.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
February 8, 2022   
 

Climate Change 
 

Speaker:   
Carl Bender, PhD 
 

Carl M. Bender is the 
Konneker Distinguished 
Professor Emeritus of 
Physics at Washington 
University in St. Louis.  
Find out the science 
behind the climate change from Professor Bender.  By far, 
the most serious problem that the          (continued on page 6) 

All 2022 events are on Zoom:   
• Go to the Zoom website - https://zoom.us/ 

• Click “Join a Meeting” 
• Enter the Zoom meeting I.D. - 384 4225785 

(continued from page 4) 

Approximately 25 people representing AAUW, Women’s 
Voices for Social Justice, League of Women Voters St. Louis,  
St. Louis Protection Coalition, National Women’s Political 
Caucus St. Louis, and local elected officials attended the re-
membrance “Honoring Black Suffragists.”  Marsha Koch and 
Jeanne Webdell attended from our branch.  
 

For more information go to the Greenwood website at 
www.greenwoodstl.org. 

Other suggestions (available in public libraries): 
• American Dirt (novel) by Jeanine Cummins (Oprah 

Book Club selection, escaping from Mexico to US) 
• The Four Winds by Kristin Hannah (the Great De-

pression) 
• Worst Hard Times by Timothy Egan (Great Ameri-

can Dust Bowl) 
• The Girl with Seven Names: A North Korean Defec-

tor’s Story by Lee Hyeon-seo with John David      
       (also YouTube interviews) 

mailto:tebrecht@yahoo.com
http://www.greenwoodstl.org
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What Local “Sister” Organizations 
are Doing 

IBC Branch Events: 
In case you would like to visit another branch, here are some of 
their events.  For information, check their website or contact a 
KWG officer who will have contact info. 
 

BALLWIN-CHESTERFIELD BRANCH: 
On February 10 at 11 am, the branch’s monthly pro-
gram will feature Valerie Battle Kienzle speaking on 
“Lost St. Louis: Lost Landmarks of the Gateway to the 
West.”  Many iconic landmarks have come and gone 
in the last 250 years.  What was torn down when the 
Gateway Arch was built?  Or what happened to the 
Lion Gas Building?  Or the Chinese community under 
Busch Stadium?  She will detail some of the fantastic 
forgotten and lost places from our past.  The meeting 
will be in person at Trinity Lutheran Church, 14088 
Clayton Road at Hwy 141, 63017 
 

FERGUSON-FLORISSANT BRANCH: 
Their January meeting was a discussion of how the 
Electoral College was started, how it affected elec-
tions, and the difference between plurality and major-
ity results 

Beyond Bathrooms: The Painful  Story of 
Transgender Discrimination 
 

Thursday, February 10, 7 p.m. 
Virtual Program 

Registration is required; please register here!  

 

Christopher Lewis, MD, is co-director of Pediatric 
Transgender Health, director of Differences of Sex Devel-
opment Clinic, and assistant professor of pediatric endo-
crinology in the Washington University School of Medicine 
in St. Louis.  

Samati Nioymchai is an HIV/AIDS case manager at Wash-
ington University.  He is a licensed master social worker 
with more than four years’ experience in case manage-
ment, working with low-income populations in both 
emergency medicine and clinic settings, and providing 
intervention services for individuals experiencing domes-
tic violence.  In 2014 he was a contributor to the ground-
breaking anthology Recognize: The Voices of Bisexual 
Men. 

Rabbi Daniel Bogard is a co-rabbi at Central Reform Con-
gregation--a position he shares with his spouse, Karen.  A 
lifelong social justice advocate, he is involved in numerous 
causes, including advocating for undocumented persons 
in St. Louis and working to make the minimum wage a 
living wage in Missouri.  He will share his personal story of 
advocating before the Missouri legislature on behalf of 
one of the couple’s three young children who is 
transgender. 

     February Lunch & Learn:  The  
     Current State of Immigration 
 

When: Thursday, February 17 | 12:00 PM – 1:00 PM  
Where: Zoom  -  RSVP Here 
 

Immigration has been a touchstone of the U.S. political debate for decades, 
as policymakers have weighed economic, security, and humanitarian con-
cerns. Congress has been unable to reach an agreement on comprehensive 
immigration reform for years, and in the meantime, people are suffering. 
NCJWSTL has always been at the forefront of immigration rights advocacy, 
but we must always strive to do more. 

(continued from page 5) 

earth’s population faces is that of climate change. Scien-
tists have been well aware of this problem for more than a 
century; but in recent years, there have been major ad-
vances in measurement and prediction. The latest compre-
hensive studies are contained in the Sixth Assessment Re-
port of the U.N. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate 
Change (IPCC) published in August 2021. This talk will sum-
marize some of the recent findings and predictions. 
Coordinator:  Joan Walker     
Assistant Coordinator:  Pamela Meyer 

"Women asking for raises 

should not only know their 

value, but they should ask 

with the confidence that 

they're helping the  

company to be successful." 
 

 - Senator Kirsten Gillibrand  

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fr20.rs6.net%2Ftn.jsp%3Ff%3D001us54TNkWSqHlIkV1z0qcFC5NsLeE4iGh-D3mgjbrZN3O1tkjLyBDfZm7PSYuJ-c2KgAUGMRJfaglNR0XoCJwVYWZR6StcJk_dzd-9cXOg65fRampbi5vN23hIKOGq2IcWT88TnXrqLF4aMPjGwK75RL0oGU85P8
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fr20.rs6.net%2Ftn.jsp%3Ff%3D001S-ALqYhcSfwlYZITRrxe-KGrtyHzcPvFanIgo_fglXewm1fmj-EUAph_qNWdAeHgdG9-L2EgKZChjdRBEBX_TpZTPDcITBGBE-zTdkAAQWXwWuuXiiljGfiVpC6Z9LObEEv1DYUOxzxU2Mgct7Y5TdHg9Pb0QaOx%26c
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fr20.rs6.net%2Ftn.jsp%3Ff%3D00181ekx3xB2zPYKTEXzHEaX2kiTJnLy71kNH3GZzTFuio2tDFG0zKIVd6opA4258XyDaFcz3eAHaqSgY_EXqrZTu3XmagfSmC1C90PGostyIuiNi4VadAOVXELmD4qVvJLoScmM_CRLXj9X0L0QJrBPfJY8Wh_1OjK9c4u
http://www.glamour.com/inspired/2014/03/senator-kirsten-gillibrand-career-advice
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Calendar 

2022 

February — BLACK HISTORY MONTH 
Feb 7          K-WG board meeting via Zoom 
Feb 8          IRLS:  Climate Change 
Feb 8          IBC spring luncheon committee meeting 
Feb 17        Monthly branch meeting - DEI 
Feb 19         MWN:  legislative retreat via Zoom 
Feb 22        IBC quarterly meeting via Zoom 
Feb 24        IBC:  Adelante book group via Zoom 
 

March — WOMEN’S HISTORY MONTH 
Mar 7         K-WG board meeting 
Mar 8         International Women’s Day 
Mar 8         IRLS:  Welcoming Refugees to St Louis 
Mar 15       Equal Pay Day 
Mar 26       IBC:  Swing Into Spring luncheon (in lieu  
                    of branch meeting) 
 

April —  
Apr 1          Star Award application to state is due 
Apr 4          K-WG board meeting 
Apr 12        IRLS:  The Waxing and Waning of Demo- 
                    cracy Around the World 
Apr 21        Monthly branch meeting:  STEM and  
                    business meeting 
 

May — Mother’s Day May 8 
May 2        K-WG board meeting 
May 7-8    AAUW MO annual meeting & conference 
May 19      Monthly branch meeting:  TBD 
 

June — Annual Kirkwood-Webster Groves Branch  
               end-of-year celebration – Date TBD  
 

July — New officers begin term of office 
 

August — Membership get-acquainted gathering 

 International Women’s Day  

IWD happens every March 8.  It is a global moment to 
mark and celebrate the social, economic, cultural, and po-
litical achievements of women.  The day also marks a call to 
action for accelerating gender parity. Significant activity is 
witnessed worldwide as groups come together to celebrate 
women’s achievements or rally for women’s equality.  
 

IWD 2022 campaign theme:  #BreakTheBias 
 

 Imagine a gender equal world. 
 A world free of bias, stereotypes, and discrimina-

tion. 
 A world that is diverse, equitable, and inclusive. 
 A world where difference is valued and celebrat-

ed. 
 Together we can forge women's equality. 
 Collectively we can all #BreakTheBias. 

2022 Virtual Missouri Women’s  

Network Legislative Retreat 

Saturday, February 19, 9-11 am 

The Missouri Women’s Network (MWN) is a coalition 

of groups and individuals working for equity for 

women.  The mission of MWN is based on principles 

articulated in the National Plan of Action adopted by 

the Women's Conference Committee in Houston in 

1977.  MWN was formed in 1983 in the aftermath of 

the defeat of the ERA to consider alternatives for 

keeping the quest for women’s equality alive.   

You will receive the Zoom invitation from AAUW  

Missouri President Sue Shineman about five days 

prior to the event. 

By Pat Shores 
 

AAUW MO Lobbyist 
 

AAUW Missouri is 
shifting the focus of 
the equal pay advo-
cates from communi-
cating with Missouri 
state legislators to 
meeting with local city 

officials about the gender pay gap.  
 

The Equal Pay Advocates are making the change be-
cause most members of the Missouri Senate and House 
of Representatives have not been receptive to discuss-
ing the gender pay gap nor bringing bills to the floor.  
Five bills were filed last year; some were assigned to a 
committee, but none had a hearing.  As the registered 
AAUW of MO lobbyist, I will continue to monitor the 
equal pay bills in the next session.   
 

AAUW members established a personal relationship 
with local officials in 2020–2021 when we asked them 
to support proclamations for the 100th anniversary of 
women getting the vote.  We want to build on that rela-
tionship with Equal Pay Advocate meetings.  Infor-
mation in support of equal pay for equal work for the 
women who work in their cities will be shared.  We will 
also help them see that AAUW is a trusted source of 
information about the gender pay gap.   

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.internationalwomensday.com%2FFundraising&data=04%7C01%7C%7C6b800e772b204a8a24cc08d9d6ad21a0%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637776861349398607%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC
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AAUW National 

As you may recall, the AAUW Board of Directors voted in 

October to increase the individual member dues for the 

next three years.  Starting in March, the amounts will be 

$67 national ($64 tax deductible), $10 for AAUW MO, and 

$15 for Kirkwood-Webster Groves. Dues for 2022−23 will 

total $92.   

Consider Lifetime Membership! 
 

This is a great time for current members to upgrade to life-

time membership for $1,240, a $100 savings compared to 

the cost after June 30. Lifetime membership is fully tax-

deductible and allows you to put your values into action 

for many years to come! 

National Equal Pay Day 

Everyone knows that it’s the 21st century!  Isn’t it time 
that modern humans finally set this women-aren’t-paid
-equally nonsense behind them and just give equal pay 
for equal work? That’s what National Equal Pay Day is 
all about. 
 

Throughout the last century, there has been an ongo-
ing and active fight to solve a problem that has existed 
far longer than that.  Ever since history and work be-
gan, women have been paid lower wages for doing the 
exact same job.  And the gap gets even wider when 
women of color are considered in comparison to white 
men. 
 

National Equal Pay Day encourages people to get out 
there and fight for true employment equality for every-
one, no matter their gender or the color of their skin! 
Isn’t it time people were paid what they are worth? 
 

The next Equal Pay Day is Tuesday, March 15, 2022.  
This date symbolizes how far into the year women 
must work to earn what men earned in the previous 
year. 
 

Help raise awareness about pay equity.  One of the 
best ways to observe this day is by opening up conver-
sations about the problems within this arena.  Whether 
at work, in the neighborhood, or in an academic envi-
ronment, it is important that men and women alike 
become more educated about this severe problem in 
society.  

AAUW Election: Learn the Issues and Vote 
 

As AAUW members, you have the right to comment on 
any proposed changes to AAUW bylaws before they are 
put up for a member vote this spring.  Although the com-
ment period closed at 5 p.m. ET on February 2, 2022, you 
may still look at the proposed changes. Then weigh in this 
spring to elect members to the national board of directors 
and vote on amendments to bylaws. 

Year-End Matching Gift Thank You 
 

Thank you for your many special gifts to AAUW’s 
140th anniversary and the historic year-end matching 
gift of $75,000, which was made possible by our 
board, volunteers, and staff.  While we are still tabu-
lating the numbers, we are proud to share that we 
greatly exceeded this record-breaking match. We 
could not be more grateful for your support.  If you 
haven’t already, please visit our 140th Anniversary 
hub where you can learn more about the vibrant his-
tory made possible through your support and our 
shared success in 2021.  Because of supporters like 
you, we will accomplish even more together in 2022! 

 

Sex Discrimination Today Takes a Variety   
of Forms 
 

Unfair pay, pregnancy discrimination, sexual harass-
ment, sexual assault, and violations of Title IX of the Edu-
cation Amendments of 1972 can affect both women and 
men. 
 

AAUW’s Legal Advocacy Fund addresses these barriers 
by informing people of their rights and using the legal 
system to seek justice and change.  LAF was created in 
1981 by AAUW members and has provided millions of 
dollars to balance the scales of justice for people work-
ing toward gender equity through the legal system. 

We support brave plaintiffs seeking legal redress for 
equal pay, Title IX, Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 
and tenure denial violations.  We allocate $100,000 an-
nually to help fund landmark cases, such as Wal-Mart v. 
Dukes and Cioca v. Rumsfeld, as well was cases with the 
potential to set future precedents like Rizo v. Fresno 
County Office of Education.  

https://www.aauw.org/resources/member/governance-tools/national-election/
https://www.aauw.org/resources/member/governance-tools/national-election/
https://www.aauw.org/resources/member/initiatives/140-anniversary/
https://www.aauw.org/resources/member/initiatives/140-anniversary/
https://www.aauw.org/resources/legal/laf/
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